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THE DEAD COUNTESS
Thy loss is the fairest of all my heart's woes, iii. 43..Now this present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls,
each a mithcal (211) in weight and a bed covered with the skin of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a
dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall never sicken; also an hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the
bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave
of me, commending me to the merchants and the captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good,
and we ceased not to pass from island to island and from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered
with my family and brethren..The dealer stood at her head and one of the merchants said, "I bid a thousand dinars for her." Quoth another, "I bid
eleven hundred dinars;" [and a third, "I bid twelve hundred"]. Then said a fourth merchant, "Be she mine for fourteen hundred dinars." And the
biddings stood still at that sum. Quoth her owner, "I will not sell her save with her consent. If she desire to be sold, I will sell her to whom she
willeth." And the slave-dealer said to him, "What is her name?" "Her name is Sitt el Milah," (11) answered the other; whereupon the dealer said to
her, "By thy leave, I will sell thee to yonder merchant for this price of fourteen hundred dinars." Quoth she, "Come hither to me." So he came up to
her and when he drew near, she gave him a kick with her foot and cast him to the ground, saying, "I will not have that old man." The slave-dealer
arose, shaking the dust from his clothes and head, and said, "Who biddeth more? Who is desirous [of buying?]" Quoth one of the merchants, "I,"
and the dealer said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, shall I sell thee to this merchant?" "Come hither to me," answered she; but he said "Nay; speak and I
will hearken to thee from my place, for I will not trust myself to thee," And she said, "I will not have him.".Now his parts and fashions pleased the
Khalif and the excellence of his composition and his frankness, and he said in himself, "I will assuredly make him my cup- companion and
sitting-mate." So he rose forthright and saying to Mesrour, "Take him up," [returned to the palace]. Accordingly, Mesrour took up Aboulhusn and
carrying him to the palace of the Khalifate, set him down before Er Reshid, who bade the slaves and slave- girls encompass him about, whilst he
himself hid in a place where Aboulhusn could not see him..60. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter Rose-in-bud ccclxxi.? ? ? ? ? b. The
Second Calender's Story xii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. The Envier and the Envied xlvi.? ? ? ? ? o. The King's Son and the Merchant's Wife dxci.? ? ? ? ?
For love with your presence grows sweet, untroubled and life is serene And the star of our fortune burns bright, that clouds in your absence did
veil..Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me, ii. 228..? ? ? ? ? My maker reserved me for generous men And the niggard and sland'rer to
use me forebade..? ? ? ? ? But, when from home it fares, forthright all glory it attains And 'twixt the eyelid and the eye incontinent 'tis dight..? ? ? ?
? Or if to me "I'm absent" thou sayest, "'Tis a lie," My heart replies, bewildered 'twixt doubt and certainty..?OF THE ILL EFFECTS OF
PRECIPITATION..50. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister Night ccxlvi.? ? ? ? ? I rede thee vaunt thee not of praise from us, for lo!
Even as a docktailed cur thou art esteemed of me..Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her
speech and fell to kissing her; and when she had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I
would fain bring thee to look upon El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that
there is not her match on the face of the earth.' And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw
her three years agone; but my sister Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer
than she. Indeed, this Queen El Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said,
'By the mighty inscription [on the seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the
affair is as ye say, I will take Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.On this wise he continued to do for the space of a whole
year, till, one day, as he sat on the bridge, according to his custom, expecting who should come to him, so he might take him and pass the night
with him, behold, [up came] the Khalif and Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, disguised [in merchants' habits] as of their wont. So he
looked at them and rising up, for that he knew them not, said to them, "What say ye? Will you go with me to my dwelling-place, so ye may eat
what is ready and drink what is at hand, to wit, bread baked in the platter (8) and meat cooked and wine clarified?" The Khalif refused this, but he
conjured him and said to him, "God on thee, O my lord, go with me, for thou art my guest this night, and disappoint not my expectation concerning
thee!" And he ceased not to press him till he consented to him; whereat Aboulhusn rejoiced and going on before him, gave not over talking with
him till they came to his [house and he carried the Khalif into the] saloon. Er Reshid entered and made his servant abide at the door; and as soon as
he was seated, Aboulhusn brought him somewhat to eat; so he ate, and Aboulhusn ate with him, so eating might be pleasant to him. Then he
removed the tray and they washed their hands and the Khalif sat down again; whereupon Aboulhusn set on the drinking vessels and seating himself
by his side, fell to filling and giving him to drink and entertaining him with discourse..Quoth Ishac, 'Indeed, this was of thy fair fortune. By Allah, I
know not that which thou knowest in this craft!' Then he arose and going to a chest, brought out therefrom striped clothes of great price, netted with
jewels and great pearls, and said to her, 'In the name of God, don these, O my lady Tuhfeh.' So she arose and donned those clothes and veiled
herself and went up [with Ishac] to the palace of the Khalifate, where he made her stand without, whilst he himself went in to the Commander of
the Faithful (with whom was Jaafer the Barmecide) and kissing the earth before him, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I have brought
thee a damsel, never saw eyes her like for excellence in singing and touching the lute; and her name is Tuhfeh." (186) 'And where,' asked Er
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Reshed, 'is this Tuhfeh, who hath not her like in the world?' Quoth Ishac, 'Yonder she stands, O Commander of the Faithful;' and he acquainted the
Khalif with her case from first to last. Then said Er Reshid, 'It is a marvel to hear thee praise a slave-girl after this fashion. Admit her, so we may
see her, for that the morning may not be hidden.'.? ? ? ? ? Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or
blackness of the eyes;.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dcccclxxxvi.Then he sent for the viziers and said to them, 'O wicked viziers, ye thought that
God was heedless of your deed, but your wickedness shall revert upon you. Know ye not that whoso diggeth a pit for his brother shall fall into it?
Take from me the punishment of this world and to-morrow ye shall get the punishment of the world to come and requital from God.' Then he bade
put them to death; so [the headsman] smote off their heads before the king, and he went in to his wife and acquainted her with that wherein he had
transgressed against Abou Temam; whereupon she grieved for him with an exceeding grief and the king and the people of his household left not
weeping and repenting all their lives. Moreover, they brought Abou Temam forth of the well and the king built him a dome (127) in his palace and
buried him therein..Then he thrust his feet into boots and girt him with a sword and a girdle and bound about his middle a quiver and a bow and
arrows. Moreover, he put money in his pocket and thrust into his sleeve letters-patent addressed to the governor of Ispahan, bidding him assign to
Rustem Khemartekeni a monthly allowance of a hundred dirhems and ten pounds of bread and five pounds of meat and enrol him among the Turks
under his commandment. Then he took him up and carrying him forth, left him in one of the mosques..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves
dcxxvii.When the damsel (215) saw me in this plight, she said to me, "O man, tell me thy story, for, by Allah, an I may avail to thy deliverance, I
will assuredly further thee thereto." I gave ear to her speech and put faith in her loyalty and told her the story of the damsel whom I had seen [at the
lattice] and how I had fallen in love with her; whereupon quoth she, "If the girl belong to me, that which I possess is thine, and if she belong to my
father, I will demand her of him and deliver her to thee." Then she fell to calling slave-girl after slave-girl and showing them to me, till I saw the
damsel whom I loved and said, "This is she." Quoth my wife, "Let not thy heart be troubled, for this is my slave-girl. My father gave her to me and
I give her to thee. So comfort thyself and be of good heart and cheerful eye.".? ? ? ? ? w. The Sharper and the Merchants dccccxv.Sherik ben
Amrou, what device avails the hand of death to stay? i. 204..When they reached the city, the king heard of their coming and commanded that they
should attend him with what befitted [of their merchandise]. So they presented themselves before him, [and the boy with them,] whom when the
king saw, he said to them, "To whom belongeth this boy?" And they answered, "O king, we were going in such a road, when there came out upon
us a sort of robbers; so we made war upon them and overcame them and took this boy prisoner. Then we questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy
father?' and he answered, 'I am the captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I would fain have this boy." And the captain of the caravan said,
"God maketh thee gift of him, O king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then the king dismissed [the people of] the caravan and let carry the
youth into his palace and he became as one of the servants, what while his father the king knew not that he was his son. As time went on, the king
observed in him good breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he pleased him; so he committed his treasuries to his charge and
straitened the viziers' hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth therefrom except by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode
a number of years and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in well-doing..136. The History ot Gherib and his Brother Agib
dcxxiv.? ? ? ? ? I swear by his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, To please him or save him from hurt, I'd enter the fire without
fear!.112. Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar dccccxli.Full many a man incited me to infidelity, i. 205..When his brother saw him
on this wise, he doubted not but that this had betided him by reason of severance from his people and family and said to him, 'Come, let us go forth
a-hunting.' But he refused to go with him; so the elder brother went forth to the chase, whilst the younger abode in the pavilion aforesaid. As he
was diverting himself by looking out upon the garden from the window of the palace, behold, he saw his brother's wife and with her ten black
slaves and as many slave-girls. Each slave laid hold of a damsel [and swived her] and another slave [came forth and] did the like with the queen;
and when they had done their occasions, they all returned whence they came. Therewithal there betided the King of Samarcand exceeding wonder
and solacement and he was made whole of his malady, little by little..? ? ? ? ? w. The Fox and the Folk (235) M.? ? ? ? ? Ye've drowned me in the
sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..One day he went forth to the chase and left Tuhfeh in her pavilion. As
she sat looking upon a book, with a candlestick of gold before her, wherein was a perfumed candle, behold, a musk-apple fell down before her from
the top of the saloon. (190) So she looked up and beheld the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim, (191) who saluted her and acquainted her with herself,
whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and said, 'O my lady, were I not of the number of the upstarts, I had daily sought thy service; so do not thou
bereave me of thine august visits.' (192) The Lady Zubeideh called down blessings upon her and answered, 'By the life of the Commander of the
Faithful, I knew this of thee, and but that it is not of my wont to go forth of my place, I had come out to do my service to thee.' Then said she to her,
'Know, O Tuhfeh, that the Commander of the Faithful hath forsaken all his concubines and favourites on thine account, even to myself. Yea, me
also hath he deserted on this wise, and I am not content to be as one of the concubines; yet hath he made me of them and forsaken me, and I am
come to thee, so thou mayst beseech him to come to me, though it be but once a month, that I may not be the like of the handmaids and concubines
nor be evened with the slave-girls; and this is my occasion with thee.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered Tuhfeh. 'By Allah, O my lady, I would
well that he might be with thee a whole month and with me but one night, so thy heart might be comforted, for that I am one of thy handmaids and
thou art my lady in every event.' The Lady Zubeideh thanked her for this and taking leave of her, returned to her palace..? ? ? ? ? How long shall I,
in weariness, for this estrangement pine, What while the spies of severance (106) do watch me all the night?.El Abbas went in and passed from
the-dead-countess.pdf
Page 2/10

The Dead Countess

place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh, whereupon he fell down in a
swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came and finding the prince cast
down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king said to him, "God keep thee, (60) O my
son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed me a thousand regrets and
there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood before him, he said to him, "Tell me
of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king," answered the painter, "I limned
it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest thou the art of painting?' And he
replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he wrought yonder portrait and went away and I
know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".Mamoun (El) and Zubeideh, i. 199..83. The Woman's Trick against her Husband
cccxciii.? ? ? ? ? For nought of worldly fortune I weep! my only joy In seeing thee consisteth and in thy seeing me..Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad
rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out] forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and
covered him with the kerchief and did what [else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair
and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I
see thee]? What is thy story and what maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered, weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy
head live and mayst thou survive Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el
Khelia!" And she wept for him awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O
Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out and carry him forth.".?STORY OF THE JOURNEYMAN AND THE GIRL..Now the merchant and his wife had
taken up their abode in a city in the land whereof their [other] son was king, and when the boy [whom they had found] grew up, his father assigned
unto him merchandise, so he might travel therewith. So he set out and entered the city wherein his brother was king. News reached the latter that
there was a merchant come thither with merchandise befitting kings. So he sent for him and the young merchant obeyed the summons and going in
to him, sat down before him. Neither of them knew the other; but blood stirred between them and the king said to the young merchant, 'I desire of
thee that thou abide with me and I will exalt thy station and give thee all that thou desirest and cravest.' So he abode with him awhile, quitting him
not; and when he saw that he would not suffer him to depart from him, he sent to his father and mother and bade them remove thither to him. So
they addressed them to remove to that island, and their son increased still in honour with the king, albeit he knew not that he was his brother..Now
he had no treasure; but the thief believed him not and insisted upon him with threats and blows. When he saw that he got no profit of him, he said
to him, 'Swear by the oath of divorce from thy wife (247) [that thou hast nothing].' So he swore and his wife said to him, 'Out on thee! Wilt thou
divorce me? Is not the treasure buried in yonder chamber?' Then she turned to the thief and conjured him to multiply blows upon her husband, till
he should deliver to him the treasure, concerning which he had sworn falsely. So he drubbed him grievously, till he carried him to a certain
chamber, wherein she signed to him that the treasure was and that he should take it up..12. Asleep and Awake cclxxi.? ? ? ? ? Ye chide at one who
weepeth for troubles ever new; Needs must th' afflicted warble the woes that make him rue..? ? ? ? ? i. The Spider and the Wind dcxv.Then he bade
take her away; so she was carried to her chamber and he sent her a black slave-girl, with a casket, wherein were three thousand dinars and a
carcanet of gold, set with pearls, great and small, and jewels, worth other three thousand, saying to her, "The slave-girl and that which is with her
are a gift from me to thee." When she heard this, she said, "God forbid that I should be consoled for the love of my lord and my master, though
with the earth full of gold!" And she improvised and recited the following verses:.82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.? ? ? ? ? Now
God forbid thou shouldst attain thy wishes! What care I If thou have looked on me a look that caused thee languishment?.The old woman returned
to the man and told him what the damsel said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when
he went in to her, he loved her and she also loved him. On this wise they abode a great while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark
(13) he espied on her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?'
asked he, and she answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was
with us, in quest of fire for her. He was absent a little while and presently returning, took me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this,
affliction overcame her and compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong
might and majesty), the wound healed up.".So she did this and fair fortune aided her and the Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she
discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she repeated her speech to him a second and a third
time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable, that should deter her, and she cited him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was
prolonged between them and the adducing of instances, till her father saw that he availed not to turn her from her purpose and she said to him,
'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the children of the Muslims; either I shall turn him from this his heresy or I shall
die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the king and acquainted him with the case, saying, 'I have a daughter and she
desireth to give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul consent unto this, seeing that thou knowest I lie but one night with a girl and
when I arise on the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who slayest her, and thou hast done this again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered
the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not unto aught, but needs must she have thy company and still chooseth to come to
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thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have cited to her the sayings of the sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary
thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said, 'Bring her to me this night and to-morrow morning come thou and take her and
put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee and her also!'.David and Solomon, i. 275..79. Khusrau and Shirin and the
Fisherman cccxci.88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Whenas mine eyes behold thee not, that day As of my life I do not reckon aye;.Then they
displayed Shehrzad in the third dress and the fourth and the fifth, and she became as she were a willow-wand or a thirsting gazelle, goodly of grace
and perfect of attributes, even as saith of her one in the following verses:.Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night, iii. 6..Fortune
its arrows all, through him I love, let fly, iii. 31..13. Seif el Mulouk and Bediya el Jemal ccxci.107. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman
ccccxxiii.Wife, Firouz aad his, i. 209..?STORY OF THE FULLER AND HIS WIFE..Meanwhile, news came to his wife that her husband had taken
service with King Such-an-one; so she arose and taking her two sons, (for she had given birth to twin boys in his absence,) set out for those parts.
As fate would have it, they happened upon an island and her husband came thither that very night in the ship. [When the woman heard of the
coming of the ship], she said to her children, 'This ship cometh from the country where your father is; so go ye to the sea-shore, that ye may enquire
of him.' So they repaired to the sea-shore and [going up into the ship], fell to playing about it and occupied themselves with their play till the
evening..She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her; wherefore his breast was straitened,
by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen conceived, by permission of God the
Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that
her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of
Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason
fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she
excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and all of them desired to look upon her..124.
The Saint to whom God gave a Cloud to serve him and the Devout King cccclxxiii.When the damsel had made an end of her song, El Abbas
swooned away and they sprinkled on him rose-water, mingled with musk, till he came to himself, when he called another damsel (now there was on
her of linen and clothes and ornaments that which beggareth description, and she was endowed with brightness and loveliness and symmetry and
perfection, such as shamed the crescent moon, and she was a Turkish girl from the land of the Greeks and her name was Hafizeh) and said to her,
"O Hafizeh, close thine eyes and tune thy lute and sing to us upon the days of separation." She answered him with "Hearkening and obedience" and
taking the lute, tuned its strings and cried out from her head, (107) in a plaintive voice, and sang the following verses:.65. The Loves of the Boy
and Girl at School ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? So get thee gone, then, from a house wherein thou art abased And let not severance from friends lie heavy on
thy spright..77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.First Officer's Story, The, ii. 122..Meanwhile, the wind carried the two children [out to sea and
thence driving them] towards the land, cast them up on the sea-shore. As for one of them, a company of the guards of the king of those parts found
him and carried him to their master, who marvelled at him with an exceeding wonderment and adopted him to his son, giving out to the folk that he
was his [very] son, whom he had hidden, (106) of his love for him. So the folk rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy, for the king's sake, and the
latter appointed him his heir-apparent and the inheritor of his kingdom. On this wise, a number of years passed, till the king died and they crowned
the youth king in his room. So he sat down on the throne of his kingship and his estate flourished and his affairs prospered..Calcutta (1814-18)
Text. 183.? ? ? ? ? Like the full moon she shows upon a night of fortune fair, Slender of shape and charming all with her seductive air..? ? ? ? ? h.
The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix.I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, iii. 112..They cut their bonds and poured wine into their
gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the
king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to
this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me
and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done
with other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.? ? ? ? ? Ask mine eyes whether slumber hath lit on their lids since the hour of
your loss Or if aye on a lover they've looked. Nay, an ye believe not their tale,.The head wept exceeding sore and said, 'O my lady, indeed thou hast
solaced my heart, and I have nought but my life; so take it.' Quoth she, 'An I but knew that thou wouldst bring me news of my lord Er Reshid, it
were liefer to me than the empery of the world.' And the head answered her, saying, 'It shall be done as thou desirest.' Then it disappeared and
returning to her at the last of the night, said, 'Know, O my lady, that I have been to thy palace and have questioned one of the haunters thereof of
the case of the Commander of the Faithful and that which befell him after thee; and he said, "When the Commander of the Faithful came to
Tuhfeh's lodging and found her not and saw no sign of her, he buffeted his face and head and rent his clothes. Now there was in thy lodging the
eunuch, the chief of thy household, and he cried out at him, saying, 'Bring me Jaafer the Barmecide and his father and brother forthright.' The
eunuch went out, confounded in his wit for fear of the Commander of the Faithful, and whenas he came to Jaafer, he said to him, 'Come to the
Commander of the Faithful, thou and thy father and brother.' So they arose in haste and betaking themselves to the Khalif's presence, said to him,
'O Commander of the Faithful, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'There is that to do which overpasseth description. Know that I locked the door and taking
the key with me, betook myself to the daughter of mine uncle, with whom I lay the night; but, when I arose in the morning and came and opened
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the door, I found no sign of Tuhfeh.' 'O Commander of the Faithful,' rejoined Jaafer, 'have patience, for that the damsel hath been snatched away,
and needs must she return, seeing she took the lute with her, and it is her [own] lute. The Jinn have assuredly carried her off and we trust in God the
Most High that she will return.' Quoth the Khalif, ' This (221) is a thing that may nowise be' And he abode in her lodging, eating not neither
drinking, what while the Barmecides besought him to go forth to the folk; and he weepeth and abideth on this wise till she shall return." This, then,
is that which hath betided him after thee.'.The kings and all those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis
came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will
apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye
up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all
manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of
fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and
indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated himself to him
and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame me for
delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed they
come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood and
rid the folk of thy prate.".Then El Abbas went in to Mariyeh in a happy and praiseworthy hour (123) and found her an unpierced pearl and a goodly
filly that had never been mounted; wherefore he rejoiced and was glad and made merry, and care and sorrow ceased from him and his life was
pleasant and trouble departed and he abode with her in the gladsomest of case and in the most easeful of life, till seven days were past, when King
El Aziz determined to set out and return to his kingdom and bade his son seek leave of his father-in-law to depart with his wife to his own country.
[So El Abbas bespoke King Ins of this] and he granted him the leave he sought; whereupon he chose out a red camel, taller (124) than the [other]
camels, and mounting Mariyeh in a litter thereon, loaded it with apparel and ornaments..? ? ? ? ? If they could hearken to Azzeh's speech, as I, I
hearken to it, They straight would humble themselves to her and prone before her fall..Ill Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against
Persistent, i 70..When King Shehriyar heard this story, he came to himself and awaking from his drunkenness, (164) said, "By Allah, this story is
my story and this case is my case, for that indeed I was in wrath (165) and [danger of] punishment till thou turnedst me back from this into the right
way, extolled be the perfection of the Causer of causes and the Liberator of necks! Indeed, O Shehrzad," continued he, "thou hast awakened me
unto many things and hast aroused me from mine ignorance.".The young man marvelled at his story and lay the night with him; and when he arose
in the morning, he found his strays. So he took them and returning [to his family.], acquainted them with what he had seen and that which had
betided him. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more marvellous or rarer than the story of the king who lost kingdom and wealth and wife and children
and God restored them unto him and requited him with a kingdom more magnificent than that which he had lost and goodlier and rarer and greater
of wealth and elevation.".57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the Lady and the Bear cccliii.Now the singer had entered and the druggist's wife
said to him, 'Arise, enter this chest.' So he entered it and she shut the lid on him and opened to her husband, who came in, in a state of
bewilderment, and searched the house, but found none and overlooked the chest. So he said in himself, 'The house [of which the singer spoke] is
one which resembleth my house and the woman is one who resembles my wife,' and returned to his shop; whereupon the singer came forth of the
chest and falling upon the druggist's wife, did his occasion and paid her her due and weighed down the scale for her. (196) Then they ate and drank
and kissed and clipped, and on this wise they abode till the evening, when she gave him money, for that she found his weaving good, (197) and
made him promise to come to her on the morrow..? ? ? ? ? Who dares with them to cope draws death upon himself; Yea, of the deadly lance
incontinent he's slain..Fair patience use, for ease still followeth after stress, iii. 117..Girl, The Journeyman and the, ii. 17..Presently, she came to me
again and I said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other
thousand dinars. As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof
is accomplished, give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and
addressed myself to the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell
her that I had made an end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate
and bring with him a good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on
horse- back, awaiting her, even as I awaited her..With this the king's wrath subsided and he said, "Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we
may look into his affair.".Ilan Shah and Abou Temam, Story of, i. 126..[One day], as the ship was sailing along, and we unknowing where we were,
behold, the captain came down [from the mast] and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his face and plucking at his beard and
weeping and supplicating [God for deliverance]. We asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know, O my masters, that the ship is
fallen among shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we clear the bank, [well and good];
else, we are all dead men and not one of us will be saved; wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He may deliver us from these deadly
perils, or we shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted [the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary wind smote the ship, and it rose
upon the crest of the waves and sank down again into the trough of the sea..Then they all four arose, laying wagers with one another, and went
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forth, walking, from the palace-gate [and fared on] till they came in at the gate of the street in which Aboulhusn el Khelia dwelt. He saw them and
said to his wife Nuzhet el Fuad, "Verily, all that is sticky is not a pancake and not every time cometh the jar off safe. (38)' Meseemeth the old
woman hath gone and told her lady and acquainted her with our case and she hath disputed with Mesrour the eunuch and they have laid wagers
with one another about our death and are come to us, all four, the Khalif and the eunuch and the Lady Zubeideh and the old woman." When Nuzhet
el Fuad heard this, she started up from her lying posture and said, "How shall we do?" And he said, "We will both feign ourselves dead and stretch
ourselves out and hold our breath." So she hearkened unto him and they both lay down on the siesta[-carpet] and bound their feet and shut their
eyes and covered themselves with the veil and held their breath..?OF THE USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL
FORTUNE..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? How many an one, with loss of wealth, hath turned mine enemy!.40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor
cccvi.Then he went to fetch that which he had hidden of the grain, but found it not and returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old man, who said
to him, 'What aileth thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered, 'Methought thou wouldst not pay me my due; so I took of the grain, after the measure
of my hire; and now thou hast paid me my due and I went to bring back to thee that which I had hidden from thee, but found it gone, for those who
had happened upon it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth, when he heard this, and said to the merchant, 'There is no device [can cope] with ill
luck! I had given thee this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and thy fortune, thou hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own self! Thou deemedst
I would not acquit thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore will I give thee aught.' And he drove him away from him..Most like a wand of emerald
my shape it is, trow I, ii. 245..To return to the king his father. When he went to the pit, as of his wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no
answer, whereat his breast was straitened and he let down a man who [found the nurse dead and the boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith;
which when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept passing sore and descended into the midst of the pit, so he might see how the case stood.
There he found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw not the boy; so he [returned and] acquainted the astrologers with the verification of their
words, and they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him; destiny hath been accomplished upon him and thou art delivered from his hand; for, had he
been saved from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for thee from him, for that the king's destruction should have been at his hand.' So the king left
[sorrowing for] this and the days passed by and the affair was forgotten..It chanced one day that one of the horsemen, who had fallen in with the
young Melik Shah by the water and clad him and given him spending-money, saw the eunuch in the city, disguised as a merchant, and recognizing
him, questioned him of his case and of [the reason of] his coming. Quoth he, 'I come to sell merchandise.' And the horseman said, 'I will tell thee
somewhat, if thou canst keep it secret.' 'It is well,' answered the eunuch; 'what is it?' And the other said, 'We met the king's son Melik Shah, I and
certain of the Arabs who were with me, and saw him by such a water and gave him spending-money and sent him towards the land of the Greeks,
near his mother, for that we feared for him, lest his uncle Belehwan should kill him.' Then he told him all that had passed between them,
whereupon the eunuch's countenance changed and he said to the cavalier, 'Assurance!' 'Thou shalt have assurance,' answered the other, 'though thou
come in quest of him.' And the eunuch rejoined, saying, 'Truly, that is my errand, for there abideth no repose for his mother, lying down or rising
up, and she hath sent me to seek news of him.' Quoth the cavalier, 'Go in safety, for he is in a [certain] part of the land of the Greeks, even as I said
to thee.'.They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..? ? ? ? ? By thy ransom, (109) who dwellest alone in my heart, In despair for the loss
of the loved one am I..The Sixth Night of the Month.Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, King, i. 215..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who
sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare!.It chances whiles that the blind man escapes a pit,
ii. 51..Appointed Term, Of the, i. 147..So she arose and making the ablution, prayed that which behoved her of prayers (213) and accompanied the
four queens to the palace, where she saw the candles lighted and the kings sitting. She saluted them and seated herself upon her couch; and behold,
King Es Shisban had changed his favour, for all the pride of his soul. Then came up Iblis (whom God curse!) and Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his
hands. He in turn kissed her hand and called down blessings on her and said, 'How deemest thou? Is [not] this place pleasant, for all its loneliness
and desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate in this place;' and he said, 'Know that no mortal dare tread [the soil of] this place.' But she
answered, 'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the number of thy favours.' Then they brought tables and meats and viands and fruits and
sweetmeats and what not else, to the description whereof mortal man availeth not, and they ate till they had enough; after which the tables were
removed and the trays and platters (214) set on, and they ranged the bottles and flagons and vessels and phials, together with all manner fruits and
sweet-scented flowers..Presently, up came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman and entering, found Aboulhusn and
his wife both stretched out [apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They ceased not to bring [ill] news of my
slave- girl, till she died; methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39). Quoth the Khalif, "Thou shalt not
forestall me with talk and prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and his beard plucked out, beating his
breast with two bricks, and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth [and bury her] and I will give thee a
concubine other than she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death was no light matter to him and he died
after her; (40) so it is I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake.".? ? ? ? ? Pardon of God for everything I crave, except thy love, For on the day
of meeting Him, that will my good deed be..[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of
the folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me,
I had not come forth to thee; for that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught.
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Wherefore prepare thee for departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself
backward, (74) as if in mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then
he rushed upon him, as he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb.
Story of the Barber's Second Brother xxxi.There was once a king of the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his, and he used to
hear in the night one saying, 'O Ever-present Deliverer, O Thou whose relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed wroth and said,
"Yonder fool looketh for relief from [the consequences of] his crime. 'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And they answered,
'Folk upon whom blood hath been found.' (139) So the king bade bring the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool, little of wit, how
shall thou be delivered from this prison, seeing that thine offence is great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards and said to them,
'Take this fellow and crucify him without the city.'.Poets, The Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the, i. 45..The Twenty-Third Night of the
Month..NOUREDDIN ALI OF DAMASCUS AND THE DAMSEL SITT EL MILAH. (1).?STORY OF THE KING AND HIS
CHAMBERLAIN'S WIFE..Then she wept and the old woman with her and the latter went up to Aboulhusn and uncovering his face, saw his eyes
bound and swollen for the binding. So she covered him again and said, "Indeed, O Nuzhet el Fuad, thou art afflicted in Aboulhusn!" Then she
condoled with her and going out from her, ran without ceasing till she came in to the Lady Zubeideh and related to her the story; and the princess
said to her, laughing, "Tell it over again to the Khalif, who maketh me out scant of wit and lacking of religion, and to this ill-omened slave, who
presumeth to contradict me." Quoth Mesrour, "This old woman lieth; for I saw Aboulhusn well and Nuzhet el Fuad it was who lay dead." "It is thou
that liest," rejoined the stewardess, "and wouldst fain sow discord between the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." And he said, "None lieth but thou, O
old woman of ill-omen, and thy lady believeth thee, and she doteth." Whereupon the Lady Zubeideh cried out at him, and indeed she was enraged
at him and at his speech and wept..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and he made banquets
to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight among the slaves
and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts of writing and
reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of all kinds, part
and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying with brethren
and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of the cities in
their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,] and
especially of the city of Baghdad.".He lay the rest of the night in one of the ruins, and when he arose in the morning, he said, 'None is to blame. I
sought my own good, and he is no fool who seeketh good for himself; and the druggist's wife also sought good for herself; but destiny overcometh
precaution and there remaineth no abiding for me in this town.' So he went forth from the city. Nor (added the vizier) is this story, extraordinary
though it be, more extraordinary than that of the king and his son and that which bedded them of wonders and rarities.".? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor
trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my strength sustain..If I must die, then welcome death to heal, iii.
23..When thou comest to the house, begin by searching the roofs; then search the closets and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto
the Cadi and make a show of abjection and feign thyself defeated, and after stand at the door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make
water, for that there is a dark corner there. Then come forward, with a heart stouter than granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from
its place. Thou wilt find under it the skirt of a veil; bring it out publicly and call the prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then
open it and thou wilt find it full of blood, exceeding of redness, (103) and in it [thou wilt find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and
somewhat of linen." When I heard this from her, I rose to go out and she said to me, "Take these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and
this is my guest-gift to thee." So I took them and bidding her farewell, returned to my lodging..Shehriyar, Shehrzad and, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..101.
The Mad Lover ccccxi.Tither, The Unjust King and the, i. 273..? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and the Thief dcxxxii.? ? ? ? ? aa. Selim and Selma
dccccxxii.The king marvelled, he and his company, and praised God the Most High for that he had come thither; after which he turned to the
eunuch and said to him, 'What is this youth thou hast with thee?' 'O king,' answered he, 'this is the son of a nurse who belonged to us and we left
him little. I saw him to-day and his mother said to me, 'Take him with thee.' So I brought him with me, that he might be a servant to the king, for
that he is an adroit and quickwitted youth.' Then the king fared on, he and his company, and the eunuch and the youth with them, what while he
questioned the former of Belehwan and his dealing with his subjects, and he answered, saying, 'As thy head liveth, O king, the folk with him are in
sore straits and not one of them desireth to look on him, gentle or simple.'.Endeavour against Persistent Ill Fortune, Of the Uselessness of, i. 70..? ?
? ? ? All things, indeed, that betide to you are fore-ordered of God; Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their fulfilment is due..? ? ? ? ?
Alack, my grief! Thou wast, indeed, grown absent from my yiew, Yet art the apple of mine eye nor couldst from me divide.
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